
Defford and Besford Parish Council

Minutes of the Parish Council meeting

of Tuesday 8th March 2011
at Besford Court Community Hall
Present: 
Cllrs John Brookes (Chairman), Ian Spiers , Sonja Lee, Roy Ottley, Ron Davis (arrived at 8.10pm), David Robinson, David Smith and Ann Roe. 
Also present:
Jo Adams, Clerk; 9 members of the public; Cllr Adrian Hardman 
1. Apologies and Declarations of Interest 

Apologies had been received from Cllr Robert Bemand. The following Councillors declared personal, non-prejudicial interests: Cllr Lee: School Governors, Parochial Church Council and Parish Plan Steering Group; Cllr Ottley: Parish Plan Steering Group.

2. Minutes of the meeting held on 25th January 2011 to be confirmed and signed

It was resolved that the Minutes of the meeting of the 25th January 2011 should be accepted and signed as a true record. 

3. Planning 

(a) New applications:  

The following planning applications had been received and were currently circulating around members of the Planning Committee:

W/11/00229/PN St Lawrence, 1 Besford Court Estate


Proposal: Permission to use garage for accommodation


W/11/00416/PP Brook Cottage, Upton Road, Defford

Proposal: Replacement of detached garage to create four car garage



(b) Wychavon District Council decisions:  

W/000096/CM
 Pershore Sewage Treatment Works

Permitted

W/10/02813/PN 
The Wren’s Nest, Woodmancote

Permitted

4. Finance: To approve any payments due
The following invoices totalling £1007.28 were approved for payment:

Cox & Hodgetts, title deed storage charges; New Farm Ground Maintenance, Lengthsman work; Besford Court Community Hall, hall hire 8/3/11; Npower, streetlighting; staffing costs January and February ’11; Clerk’s expenses; Archer Signs, dog bin sign.     

5. Maintenance of Open Spaces 

i. Following the changes to the grass-cutting regime at the last meeting, the Council’s contractor has said that 8 cuts to the Millennium Green is too few in one season. He advised that his machinery would not be able to cut the grass adequately at this frequency and that the minimum number of cuts required in a dry year would be around 11. The Council agreed to follow this recommendation with a proviso that additional cuts could be requested if required. 
ii. Officers from the County and District Councils have carried out a site visit to Salters Lane and remedial work to sections of drain have been scheduled. 
iii. The sign to indicate the dog bin has arrived and will be installed in the near future. 
iv. Work has started in Bluebell Lane to clear the ditches of debris. 
6. To discuss the location of the notice board at Besford

An email has been received from a parishioner who has requested that the new Besford notice board be situated by the Besford bus shelter rather than by the church. A discussion took place as to the best location for the board where the greatest number of parishioners would see it. The Chairman directed the Besford councillors to research the matter and decide upon the best location for the notice board. 
7. To discuss the outcome of the AGM of the Millennium Green Trust

The Millennium Green AGM took place on the 1st February at which it was formally voted in favour of the Parish Council taking over the management of the Green. The Council confirmed its acceptance of this role and it was suggested that letters be written to the former trustees to thank them for their stewardship over the last 11 years. 
8. To discuss the timescale of the Housing Needs Survey

Two options have been put forward by the Rural Housing Enabler, Nigel Potter; to hold the survey in the summer or autumn. The Council decided that autumn would be preferable. 
9. To discuss a response to the County Council proposals for the relocation of Pershore Library 

The future of Pershore Library is currently in consultation, with the options under consideration being to close the library, to move it to a new site within the Civic Centre or to repair the building and continue as previously. It would appear that the residents of Pershore and Pershore Town Council are keen for the library to stay in its current location and surveys and petitions are currently being circulated.

There was a general mix of opinion from councillors with some wishing the library to stay in its current place and others having no particular preference on its location as long as it didn't close. County Councillor Hardman said that he intended to suggest at the upcoming Cabinet meeting that the consultation be extended for two months. He observed that the the costs of saving the building were difficult to justify under the current cutbacks and that, as library spending needs to be reduced by £1.4M, even if the building could be saved, it wouldn’t solve the problem of the ongoing running costs. 

 
10. To discuss the condition of the surface of the Car Park 

An email has been received expressing concern over the condition of the car park. The Council acknowledged that the car park had been particularly muddy over the winter months and that the surface was in need of attention. 
Cllr Roe observed that the surface water run-off from Harpley Road appeared to bypass the drains and end up draining into the car park, so that any works carried out on the car park or quotations gathered should incorporate a solution for these drainage problems. Cllr Spiers observed that the car park was formerly a poorly drained field. The Council decided that in the first instance the issue of drainage should be investigated. Cllr Davis offered to arrange a quotation for tarmaccing. 
11. To discuss the Agreement and the Lease for the New Village Hall

This item was deferred until after the upcoming elections. 
12. Councillors reports  

(a)  County Councillor A Hardman

i. County Councillor Hardman reported that many responses had been received so far with regard to the changes in the bus service and that one common observation was that the level of car ownership in an area was not relevant and did not inform on the needs of others for the continuation of the service. He said that an overall axing of the service was unlikely although there were parts of the service that could be trimmed such as the underused Wednesday service to Tewkesbury Market. 

ii. The issue of the poor surface of many of the local roads has not been forgotten and form part of the County Councils long term rural road resurfacing plan. 
iii. Works would be starting in the summer holidays on the repairs to Eckington Bridge for 6 weeks, and that it would be closed to vehicles between 9am and 3.30pm allowing access only to cyclists and pedestrians. 

(b)  District Councillor R Davis

i. District Councillor Davis reported that all major cuts have now been identified and will include the closure of the public toilets at the earlier time of 6pm. 
ii. A public meeting involving District and County Councillors had been planned to discuss the future of the 382 bus service.  

(c)  Parish Councillors

i. Cllr Roe reported a pothole by the railway bridge.
ii. Cllr Roe asked what had happened to the wooden doors that that were once used to separate one half of the old hall from the other. 
iii. Cllr Lee asked if the Parish Council would be doing anything in celebration of the Royal Wedding, and offered to organise an event. Her offer was accepted. 
13. Correspondence and matters to be raised for next agenda 

The following correspondence had been received:
· Pershore Town Council: Notice of a public meeting regarding the changes in the bus services. 

· Worcestershire County Council: Notice of the Parish Conference on the 12th April. 

· Worcestershire CALC: Information on consultation on Data Transparency
· Wychavon District Council: Nomination forms for 2011 Parish elections

14. To confirm date of the next meeting 

The date of the next meeting was confirmed as Tuesday 26th April 2011 at 7.45pm at Defford Village Hall. 

Public Questions

i. A parishioner stated that two Public Meetings about the bus consultation had been planned for the 15th March and the 22nd March, to take place in the Masons Arms at Wadborough. Another parishioner observed the importance of the evening bus service to teenagers which allowed them independence to meet friends in the evenings without having to rely on car driving parents. 
ii. A parishioner reported that Crabbe Yard was frequently overrun with lorries to the extent that excess vehicles were parked on the road outside the yard. A rottweiler had been seen running freely at the site. Both these incidents had been reported to the police. Cllr Davis agreed to take the issue up with officers at Wychavon. 
The meeting was closed at 9.30pm
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